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Holbrook Public Schools  

245 South Franklin Street      
Holbrook, MA 02343 
      

 

MINUTES OF THE HOLBROOK SCHOOL COMMITTEE MEETING 

CENTRAL OFFICE 

May 6, 2014 
      

 

In Attendance:  School Committee: 

Barbara P. Davis, Chairperson  

John Flanagan, Vice Chairperson  

Arthur George 

Charles Mahoney, Business Manager  

Bridget Baker, Recording Secretary  

 

 

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm by Ms. Davis. 
 

FY15 Budget Discussion 

Ms. Davis began by asking Mr. George to share his conversation he had with the Town 

Administrator about finding money for the budget.  Mr. George interjected that to avoid the 

appearance of not following meeting law he suggested that it makes sense to have more meetings 

to allow him to catch up with what has been going on.  Mr. George suggested having our own 

budget meetings with a lot of fan fair.  Ms. Davis stated that that was the purpose of the March 

meeting.  This will be on the agenda for next meeting. 

 

Mr. George asked that the school committee summarize all current budget discussions to bring 

him up to date on the entire situation.  Mr. Flanagan responded that Fin Com received the budget 

request we submitted and submitted their own with $800K reduced.  The School Committee 

made the argument that at least some of the reduction should be restored due to the $300-$400K 

revenue from Full Day Kindergarten.  Kevin Costa disagreed.  Also there were discussions about 

funding the warrant articles.  Mr. George asked if there was any give and take on where that will 

come from.  Mr. Flanagan replied that Mr. Gordon suggested that if the schools and town look 

for spare change.  The school does not have any spare change. 

 

Mr. Flanagan stated that Mr. Phelan, not openly in meetings, suggested that there is sometimes 

additional money in the budget that may be a funding source that could be made available to the 

schools.  Ms. Davis stated that Mr. Phelan mentioned that local receipts are anticipated to be 

higher than shown on the budget plans separate from McKinney Vento.  The benefits of taking 

out of health insurance where Mr. DiGirolamo is estimating $100K surplus. 

 

Mr. George stated that we will be getting money back from the state feasibility study that goes 

directly into the general fund.  If that money goes into the budget that’s significant.  There is a 

dialogue with administration.  Fin Com does not factor in other monies coming in.  That $150K 

money we could have.  Ultimately that’s what we need so why not get the cash. 
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Mr. George suggested that making a motion to amend the budget based on projected receipts and 

also include a budget plan for the next couple of years.  This would create a nice dialog. 

 

Ms. Davis commented that any money we get is good in my mind.  Getting $150K additional in 

the operating budget and getting $75 in McKinney Vento are two separate issues.  Mr. George 

asked if it is an illusion that the two are in fact separate issues.  Should we explore this?  Ms. 

Davis stated that we have to pay transportation for students, but how we’ve done that is taking 

money out of circuit breaker.  Ms. Davis stated that it is impossible to predict for McKinney 

Vento, maybe we need to budget higher and not be so conservative.  Ms. Davis stated that in her 

mind it is like snow and ice, it is impossible to predict.  We could set McKinney Vento to 

$100K.  Mr. George agreed with the analogy and stated that this is a bad economy so more 

homeless people are to be expected. 

 

Mr. George stated that he can call the town administrator tomorrow about getting the $75K.  Mr. 

Flanagan stated that Fin Com was on the verge of approving the $75K as free cash, until Mr. 

Phelan he doubted it and said it was a bad idea. 

 

Mr. Flanagan stated that they deferred the vote until prior to meeting tomorrow.  If administrator 

was right I think they will recommend it. 

 

Ms. Davis commented that taking the money out of health insurance will negatively affect the 

Town Administrator’s bottom line. 

 

Mr. George suggested that the school committee move for additional $100K from feasibility 

study reimbursement with the warrant article for $75K for McKinney Vento.  That way it will be 

$175K.  Ms. Davis stated that these are unanticipated expenses, similar to snow and ice, since 

there are more homeless students due to hard economic times. 

 

Ms. Davis made a motion to approve the request to amend the request for additional $100K from 

feasibility study reimbursement with the warrant article for $75K for McKinney Vento.  Mr. 

George stated that the school committee does not need a motion.  Mr. George will talk to the 

Town Administrator tomorrow and he will provide the School Committee with an update at 

tomorrow’s meeting.  Mr. George suggested that the School Committee be transparent and work 

together. 

 

Mr. George made a motion to accept the narrative that was discussed for Fin Com. 

 

Voted: 
3-0-0 

Vote unanimous 

 

Mr. George asked why don’t we approve an internal study to see if it would make financial sense 

to get a historical grant to take back the Lincoln School and use it for administration.  If it 

doesn’t make financial sense then we won’t do it.  All agreed that if it is an internal study that 

does not cost any money they would be in favor of it. 

 
 

ADJOURN or VOTE TO CONTINUE 
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Voted: (Flanagan/George) The School Committee made a motion to adjourn regular School 

Committee Meeting of May 6, 2014 at 7:55pm.  

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

Bridget Baker 
 

Bridget Baker 

School Committee Secretary 


